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April 6, 2017
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council 
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember McDermott:
I am pleased to transmit to the Council a legislative package that provides for continuation and further stabilization of the regional program for animal services in King County. This agreement builds on the achievements made by the Regional Animal Services of King County (RASKC) program and aligns with the negotiation principals and strategies that were approved by Motion 14605, on April 4, 2016, by the King County Council.  
The RASKC program continues to provide outstanding results, engaging our local communities and non-profit partners to save animal lives. A few of the more recent highlights include:  
· The euthanasia rate has declined dramatically since 2009, decreasing from 17.6% of intakes in 2009, to 11.0% of intakes in 2016;
· Pet licensing effectiveness has improved with increased sales from 2013 to 2016, and online transactions continue to increase as the primary method customers choose to obtain a new or renewed pet license;
· Partnerships with a variety of private companies and non-profit organizations continue to grow and thrive, adding Whole Cat and Kaboodle (2015), and Seattle Meowtropolitan (2016) as adoption outlets;
· Increased community outreach by: continually improving the e-customer service experience on the RASKC website and ensuring core service pages are translated into King County’s top languages spoken (Spanish, Chinese, Vietnamese, Russian and Somali translations are in place, engaging elementary age school kids by designing a kindergarten hands-on tour that offers children the opportunity to visit the shelter and learn about responsible pet care, partnering with a Kent assisted living home to pilot a “Seniors for Seniors” project that promotes companionship for both cats and senior residents, and receiving traditional media coverage (Seattle Times/Newspapers in Education and Univision) to create a greater awareness of RASKC’s services to both English and Spanish speaking residents of King County.
· Added more open, cage-less space for cats to interact with other cats and visitors,    
· RASKC continues to engage with hundreds of volunteers (over 500 active volunteers provided 90,000 hours of support in 2016) in a variety of ways, examples include: providing foster care in homes until sick or injured pets are healthy or old enough for adoption, supporting pet adoption activities at off-site adoption events and at the RASKC Pet Adoption Center located in the Petco store in Kirkland, walking dogs, cuddling cats, etc., all of which directly improve the care of animals while achieving transparency, greater efficiency and effectiveness.

Successor Agreement for 2018-2022
The RASKC program and the results of the negotiated Interlocal Agreement align with the goals of the King County Strategic Plan, in the following primary objectives: Service Excellence, Financial Sustainability, and Regional Partnering.

The result of the city-county work group’s effort to develop the successor agreement is that 24 of the current 25 cities submitted statements in early February of their interest in continuing in the RASKC program., including mutual interest in a five (5) year initial term rather than previous agreements with a three (3) year term. Together, these cities will contribute an estimated $2.9 million to the system through license revenues and payments to the County in 2018. By June 1, 2017, city councils will authorize executing the new interlocal agreement with the County for animal services, to be effective January 1, 2018 thru December 31, 2022.  
The package I am transmitting today provides the mechanism for the County to also enter into these contracts. The transmittal package includes:  
· A proposed ordinance authorizing the Executive to enter into interlocal agreements foranimal services with cities in King County. The interlocal agreement is Attachment A.  It has undergone legal review through both the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office and cities’ and is being reviewed for approval and execution by cities who affirmed their intent to remain in RASKC;
· Summary of Terms for the Animal Service Interlocal Agreement:  A summary, by section, of the key provisions of the interlocal agreement; 
· Fiscal Note: The estimated fiscal impact of the interlocal agreement to King County is $2.65 million in 2018; and
· Progress Review on the Negotiation Principles and Strategies established by Motion 14605. This successor agreement is based on the existing agreement with cities. Cities will continue to pay the County the difference between their cost allocation and their pet licensing revenue. Together, the cities are estimated to contribute over $1.03 million to support services in 2018 on top of pet licensing revenue of $ 1.9 million, for a total contribution of $2.9 million.  
In developing the successor interlocal agreement, some key changes have been made in order to better align with the County’s negotiation principles and strategies, to respond to city interests, and to support continuation of the system.  
· The new agreement uses a three-year rolling average to determine “usage” rather than relying on a single year’s experience and the potential for significant fluctuations from year to year. The cost allocation model continues to assign costs based on usage (80%) and population (20%), striking a balance between a strictly usage based allocation and supporting the core system and services to ensure their availability regardless of relative use.
· Simplified the cost allocation model.  
· Cost allocation is updated annually based on usage from the most recent prior three (3) years. 
· Field services will be allocated based on a single cost pool, rather than by the three Animal Control Districts, aligning with the methodology for both shelter services and pet licensing services. This change was made to help mitigate the financial impact that resulted from the City of Kirkland’s departure from the program, and to ensure equitable benefit to all cities should a newcomer city join the RASKC program in the future.  
· The Shelter Credit remains in place for cities with high relative per capita shelter use; eligibility and the amount of a city’s shelter credit will be recalculated annually based on the same data as shelter cost allocation (average shelter intakes over a rolling three (3) year period), in order to better align with increases or decreases in allocated costs.  
· For cities eligible to receive a Shelter Credit, any pet licensing revenue that is greater than the initial annual estimate will be used to replace, dollar-for-dollar, an equivalent portion of the shelter credit, until the credit is reduced to zero.

· Pet Licensing revenue in excess of a city’s allocated cost will now be used to help offset the County’s program costs not included in the cost allocation model, including those costs intended to help the RASKC program achieve high quality outcomes for shelter animals.   
· Licensing Credits established in the 2013 ILA have been eliminated and a simplified Enhanced Licensing Support Services agreement streamlines the process for requesting enhanced licensing support, available by request as an optional fee for service. 

The new ILA includes several changes that will ultimately benefit the County General Fund.  Pet licensing revenue in excess of a city’s cost will now contribute towards County supported costs, intended to ensure high quality outcomes, that are outside the cost allocation model.  Shelter Credits remain an essential element for keeping the regional program together and helping to offset the cost for cities with high relative per capita usage and relatively lower per capita socio economic status. Going forward, the Shelter Credit will be adjusted annually, and when pet licensing revenues exceed initial estimates, the additional revenue will be used to reduce the allocated Shelter Credit, rather than resulting in a refund to the respective city.  

While the changes noted above are intended as structural benefits to reduce the County’s general fund support, the City of Kirkland’s departure from the program will result in a significant cost shift to remaining jurisdictions, including unincorporated King County. The cost impact was partially mitigated by restructuring the cost allocation method for Field Services, and an overall annual cost reduction of $141,000, both of which helped but did not eliminate a cost increase for all remaining jurisdictions.   

There is still work to be done to address the long term financial sustainability of the RASKC program. This new ILA establishes structural changes that will increasingly help over time, and ongoing efforts to increase program generated revenue will remain a high priority. Fund balance monitoring will continue to play a key role in RASKC’s biennial budget process to avoid potential near term short-falls. 
I could not be more proud of the RASKC program. I am grateful for the lifesaving work our employees and volunteers perform every day, the creative thinking they participate in to increase efficiency, reduce barriers, and build relationships, and the dignity they give every animal that touches the RASKC program. I am excited about many of the community based efforts that RASKC has recently established, as they continue to elevate this model program by engaging community and providing regional leadership.  

While the program’s success is due to the efforts of many people, including the King County Council for your ongoing support, I want to thank the Animal Control Officer’s Guild for their immeasurable efforts, professional commitment and willingness to help establish RASKC as a high performing model program that we are all able to enjoy and celebrate. The labor-management relationship that has developed over the past several years is a key element in allowing the program as a whole to focus on positive, sustainable efforts to keep the RASKC program on a trajectory of continuous improvement and high performance. 
I am pleased to continue in the progression of the regional system with our RASKC Manager, Dr. Gene Mueller. Under his leadership, RASKC will continue working to improve service outcomes, while seeking to develop new partnerships with public and private providers and following through on new and innovative funding solutions to create further financial sustainability. 
Again, I want to thank the Council, cities, and our employees, volunteers, donors, and private partners for their support for Regional Animal Services of King County. I look forward to their active involvement and collaboration as we continue to improve the service delivery and provide funding sustainability for the regional system.  

If you have any questions regarding the successor interlocal agreement for animal services and the legislative package that would implement it, please contact Norm Alberg, Director of Records and Licensing Services, at 206-263-2913.
Sincerely, 
Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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